
COMMUNITY MEETING REPORT 
Petitioner: Grubb Properties, Inc. 

Rezoning Petition No. 2015-120 
 

This Community Meeting Report is being filed with the Office of the City Clerk and the 
Charlotte-Mecklenburg Planning Commission pursuant to the provisions of the City of Charlotte 
Zoning Ordinance.  
 
PERSONS AND ORGANIZATIONS CONTACTED WITH DATE AND EXPLANATION 
OF HOW CONTACTED: 
 
A representative of the Petitioner mailed a written notice of the date, time and location of the 
Community Meeting to the individuals and organizations set out on Exhibit A attached hereto by 
depositing such notice in the U.S. mail on October 29, 2015.  A copy of the written notices is 
attached hereto as Exhibit B.  
 
DATE, TIME AND LOCATION OF MEETING: 
 
The Community Meeting was held on Monday, November 23, 2015 at 6:00 p.m. at Pfeiffer 
University, 4701 Park Road, Charlotte, NC 28209. 
 
PERSONS IN ATTENDANCE AT MEETING (see attached copy of sign-in sheet): 
 
The Community Meeting was attended by those individuals identified on the sign-in sheet 
attached hereto as Exhibit C.  The Petitioner was represented at the Community Meeting by Dan 
Gualtieri and Rachel Russel with Grubb Properties, Inc., as well as the Petitioner’s agent, Collin 
Brown with K&L Gates. Eric Hampton, a civil engineer with Kimley-Horn, Hong Choe and 
Brian Bunce with BB+M Architecture, and Randy Goddard, a traffic engineer with Design 
Resource Group, also attended on behalf of the Petitioner.     
 
SUMMARY:  
 
Rachel Russell with Grubb Properties, Inc. opened the meeting by welcoming attendees and 
explaining Grubb Properties’ projects generally, followed by an introduction of Petitioner’s 
team.  Ms. Russell then used a PowerPoint presentation to provide an overview of the 
Petitioner’s rezoning proposal. A copy of Petitioner’s presentation is attached as Exhibit D. 
 
Ms. Russell began by showing existing conditions at the Site and the surrounding neighborhood.  
Ms. Russell explained that the design team looked at other developments around the area and 
hosted meetings with other nearby developers to discuss the future of this neighborhood.  A few 
issues came up in these meetings, including problems with connectivity in the area.  There is a 
lack of sidewalks, signalized intersections and on-street bicycle lanes. This problem was also 
voiced in previous community meetings. The Petitioner plans to help increase connectivity by 
adding sidewalks all around the Site’s block, by making accommodations for a bicycle lane 
along Park Road in the future, and by assisting with the signalization of the intersection at 
Mockingbird Lane and Park Road.  
 
Ms. Russell acknowledged that attendees at past community meetings complained that there is 
no clear brand for the neighborhood.  The Petitioner pulled together various members of the 



neighborhood, including office property owners, retail owners, and members of Home Owners 
Associations, to help guide discussion of what the community would like the neighborhood to be 
branded as.  In future community meetings, the Petitioner plans to get input on a name and logo 
for the neighborhood.   
 
Ms. Russell explained that there were nine development principles for the neighborhood that 
came out of the urban design facilitated process. These include: (1) valuing the history of the 
neighborhood; (2) executing the City’s vision of expanding the street network (3) connecting all 
forms of transportation, including bicycle, pedestrian, and automotive; (4) creating and 
enhancing public space; (5) balancing new development with preservation of existing trees; (6) 
promoting sustainability throughout sites; (7) providing and fostering a mix of uses; (8) 
providing sufficient parking but with a smaller footprint; and (9) designing the built environment 
to enhance the pedestrian experience.  
 
Ms. Russell then transitioned from discussing broader issues to a discussion of the Petitioners 
plans for the Site.  She stated that the Petitioner will be preserving and improving the existing 
buildings at Park Seneca and 4601 Park, with improvements such as replacing windows and 
enhancing the modern design of the buildings.   
 
Ms. Russell explained that this is a challenging property to develop due to its large size, existing 
buildings, and drastic changes in grading.  The Petitioner plans to construct a street through the 
middle of the Site and break the block into different development areas.  The Petitioner plans to 
reduce surface level parking, as recommended by the Park-Woodlawn Area Plan.  The Petitioner 
will utilize centrally located parking structures that will be mostly wrapped with buildings so that 
multiple uses can share parking. Shared uses of these parking decks will result in the need for 
less parking overall. Additionally, the Petitioner will utilize on-street parking on the adjacent 
streets to help alleviate the neighborhood parking demands.  Since these streets are currently 
wide enough to allow for on-street parking, the Petitioner will add paint striping in order to 
achieve this improvement.  
 
The Petitioner proposes a mix of uses. Only the first phase is planned with specificity at this 
point.  The Petitioner is currently planning for the first phase to be residential and to allow for 
office, retail, hospitality and residential elsewhere on the Site.  The Petitioner proposes up to 
600,000 square feet of commercial development, including the 230,000 square feet of existing 
buildings. The Petitioner is further proposing up to 450 units of residential development, which 
may include apartments, condominiums, single family homes, or age-restricted living such as 
senior housing. The Petitioner has proposed a condition that would provide the flexibility to 
expand residential units above the 450 unit threshold by exchanging it for lowering commercial 
square footage by 1,000 square feet for each additional residential unit.  
 
Ms. Russell then expanded on the plans for the first residential phase of the project.  Phase 1 
would likely be a Link Apartments concept, with an urban feel, competitive rents, large amenity 
program, and efficient design.  The current surface parking lots will remain until that phase is 
redeveloped. The Petition has a lot of flexibility written into it because the remaining phases of 
the development are not planned out yet.  The Petitioner also plans to create a central green space 
that will serve as a “pocket park” for residents, employees, and the community as a whole.  In 
order to connect the green space to the rest of the Site, the Petitioner plans to use eight (8) foot 
sidewalks around the Site (and ten foot sidewalks on the corner of Hedgemore Drive and Abbey 
Place to mirror development across the street).   



 
Ms. Russell then turned to the discussion of transportation. The Petitioner has been working with 
CDOT to develop a traffic mitigation plan, which includes the following improvements: (1) 
placing a traffic signal at Park Road and Mockingbird Lane; (2) elongating storage lanes with 
median work and striping; (3) contributing towards CDOT’s efforts of putting in a traffic signal 
at Montford Drive and Woodlawn Road, including a pedestrian refuge; and (4) contributing 
towards CDOT’s efforts at the intersection of Park Road and Woodlawn Road.   
 
Ms. Russell explained that, despite her strong desire, saving trees at the Site is particularly 
difficult due to the extreme grade changes.  The Petitioner is unable to provide the desired 
sidewalks and save existing trees at the same time.  After much discussion with City Staff, the 
Petitioner determined that they will be unable to save the existing trees at Abbey Place and 
Hedgemore Drive.  However, existing trees will be saved along Park Road and around the 
existing buildings, where feasible.   The Petitioner will also plant new trees around the site. The 
first phase of development has planned a larger caliber street tree than required by the tree 
ordinance.  
 
The Petitioner plans to propose design guidelines that will emphasize the pedestrian experience.  
Ms. Russell used several existing projects as examples to demonstrate aspects the Petitioner 
plans to incorporate into their project.  Ms. Russell showed pictures of Latta Pavilion and 
Morrison, as well as renderings of Grubb Properties’ developments in Greenville, Richmond and 
Raleigh, to show similar efforts to create planting strips, trees, awnings, and making the first 
floor feel like active retail spaces.    
 
Ms. Russell then opened the meeting up to questions and comments by attendees.  
 
One attendee commented that there are already flooding conditions along Hedgemore Drive 
when it rains.  Collin Brown responded by reassuring the attendee that the currently existing 
impervious surfaces will not be increased, but rather the development will have stormwater 
retention components and water quality treatment improvements to address the flooding. He 
pointed out that the current development has no on-site stormwater controls and that the 
redevelopment could improve conditions.  
 
An attendee wished to suggest ideas for the Park Road green area.  She liked the idea of having 
food trucks brought in, but would also like to see a space where outdoor movies or concerts 
could be shown.  Ms. Russell answered by saying that the Petitioner is currently looking into 
having an option for showing movies in the space.  
 
Another attendee inquired about another developments along Hedgemore Drive and Abbey 
Place.  He was curious whether that development was still going to happen.  Ms. Russell said 
that was not one of the Petitioner’s projects but that the project’s representatives were still very 
involved and had come to meetings recently with an interest in seeing the neighborhood succeed.  
The attendee followed up by asking what the neighborhood members could do to encourage the 
traffic light at the intersection of Woodlawn Road and Montford Drive.  Another attendee 
suggested that the community send letters to CDOT.  
 
An attendee had concerns about having a traffic light a short distance down the road from 
another traffic light.  Randy Goddard explained that hopefully CDOT would synchronize the 
lights so that they flow effectively along the street.   



 
The meeting concluded at 7:00 p.m.  Following the formal question and answer session, the 
Petitioner’s team continued to answer individual concerns and departed at 7:30 p.m. 

  

Respectfully submitted, this 6th day of January, 2016. 

 
cc: Ms. Rachel Russell 
 Mr. Kenny Smith 
 Ms. Tammie Keplinger 
 Mr. John Kinley 
 Clerk to Charlotte City Council 
  



 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Exhibit A 
  













 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Exhibit B 



NOTICE TO INTERESTED PARTIES OF 
COMMUNITY MEETING 

 
Subject:  Community Meeting -- Rezoning Application filed by Grubb Properties, Inc. 

to allow a mixed-use redevelopment on approximately 10.7 acres bounded 
by Park Road, Abbey Place, Hedgemore Drive, and Mockingbird Lane. 

 

Date and Time 
of Meeting:   Monday, November 23, 2015 at 6:00 P.M. 
 

Place of Meeting:  Pfeiffer University 
4701 Park Road 
Charlotte, NC 28209 

 

Petitioner:   Grubb Properties, Inc. 
Petition No.:   2015-120 
 

We are assisting Grubb Properties, Inc. (the "Petitioner") in connection with a Rezoning Petition it has 
filed with the Charlotte-Mecklenburg Planning Commission seeking to rezone an approximately 10.7 acre 
site (the "Site") bounded by Park Road, Abbey Place, Hedgemore Drive, and Mockingbird Lane from the 
O-1 (Office) zoning district to the MUDD-O (Mixed Use Development District-Optional) zoning district.  
The purpose of the Rezoning Petition is to allow the properties to be redeveloped into a mixed use project 
that is consistent with the recommendations of adopted land use plans.  The Petitioner seeks to retain 
existing buildings and infrastructure where possible, while replacing the existing large surface parking 
lots with modern buildings supported by parking structures that can be shared by various uses. 
 

In accordance with the requirements of the City of Charlotte Zoning Ordinance, the Petitioner will hold a 
Community Meeting prior to the Public Hearing on this Rezoning Application for the purpose of 
discussing this rezoning proposal with nearby property owners and organizations.  The Charlotte-
Mecklenburg Planning Department's records indicate that you are either a representative of a registered 
neighborhood organization or an owner of property that adjoins, is located across the street from, or is 
near the Site.  
 

Accordingly, on behalf of the Petitioner, we give you notice that the Petitioner will hold a 
Community Meeting regarding this Rezoning Application on Monday, November 23, 2015 at 
6:00 P.M. at Pfeiffer University, 4701 Park Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28209.  The Petitioner's 
representatives look forward to sharing information about their proposed redevelopment with you and to 
answering any questions you may have with respect to this Rezoning Petition.  
 

In the meantime, should you have any questions or comments about this matter, please call Rachel 
Russell at 704-405-1638. 
 

cc: Mr. John Kinley 
 Ms. Rachel Russell 
 The Honorable Kenny Smith 
 Members, Charlotte City Council (via email) 
 

Date Mailed:  October 29, 2015 
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Exhibit D 
  



1 

PARK ROAD REZONING COMMUNITY MEETING 

NOVEMBER 23, 2015 



ABOUT 

GRUBB PROPERTIES 

2 Confidential & Proprietary 

 



COMPANY HISTORY 

3 

The Plaza Building – Salisbury, NC 

Completed in 1909 by Henry Clay Grubb 

 

• Multi-Generational Real Estate Family  

• In 1909, Henry Clay Grubb, great grandfather to the current CEO, developed 

one of the first steel and concrete high-rises in North Carolina (pictured right). 

• Over 50 Year Company History (since 1963) 

• 100% Employee and Board Owned Today. 

• Vertically Integrated Real Estate Operating Company 

• Acquisitions, Property Management, Asset Management, Investment, Leasing, 

Development Project Management, and Construction 

• Southeast Investment and Operating Footprint  

• North Carolina, South Carolina, Georgia, Tennessee, Virginia, Mississippi 

• Strong Lender & Institutional Relationships  

• Transactions with over 25 different lenders 

• Proven Investment Partner with over 20 different institutions 

• Disciplined Transaction History  



PORTRAIT OF EXISTING CONDITIONS 



PORTRAIT OF EXISTING CONDITIONS 



OPPORTUNITIES FOR FUTURE 

DEVELOPMENT 



CURRENT CONNECTIVITY 



POTENTIAL FUTURE CONNECTIVITY 



POTENTIAL STREET PARKING 



GREENWAY CONNECTION 



NEIGHBORHOOD REBRANDING SURVEY 



NEIGHBORHOOD REBRANDING SURVEY 



DEVELOPMENT PRINCIPLES 
 

1) Value the history of the neighborhood 
 
2) Execute on the city’s vision of expanding the street network 
 

3) Ensure bicycle and pedestrian connectivity 
 
4) Create and enhance public space 
 
5) Balance new development with the preservation of existing trees 
 
6) Promote sustainability throughout site 
 
7) Provide and foster a mix of uses  
 

8) Provide sufficient parking with a smaller footprint 
 

9) Design the built environment to enhance the pedestrian experience 
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4601 Park Road Building 

Park Road Shopping Center 

Montford Drive 

Park Seneca Building 

EXISTING SITE 

Park Seneca Building (in planning) 

•100% New VRF HVAC System 

• Double pane insulated windows 

• Elevator modernization 

• Renovated lobbies 

• Electrical distribution 

• Renovated restrooms 

• New site furniture 

• Landscaping 

 4601 Park Road Building 

•Power wash building 

• Double pane insulated windows 

• Renovated entrance and lobby  

• New site furniture  

• Landscaping 

• Building automation system 

• Energy efficient lighting 

• New roof 



EXISTING SITE 

650’ 

Existing Office Building 

Existing Office Building 
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Hedgemore Drive 



SITE DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITY 



REZONING SUBMISSION 

Current Zoning     New Zoning 
O-1 (Office)     MUDD-O (Mixed-Use Development) 
 
 
 
New zoning will allow for: 
 
1)   A mix of uses: commercial (office and retail), residential, and hospitality 
 
2)   Up to 600,000 square feet of commercial space (including 230,000 existing square feet) 
 
3)   Up to 450 residential units 

 
4)   1,000 square feet of commercial space can be converted to 1 residential unit or 1 hotel room 

 
 



LINK APARTMENTS 
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• In existing, proven, urban neighborhoods 

• Transit oriented 

• Lifestyle within walking distance 

• Located in close proximity to: 
• Restaurants, coffee houses, nightlife 
• Work, school 
• Friends, other urban dwellers 

• Efficient design  

• Competitive rents 

• High quality unit features   

• Creates a social hub in vibrant communities 

• Large modern common amenity spaces 

 



LINK APARTMENTS 

*Select Unit Plans Shown 

 Vinyl wood floors in common areas 
 Carpet in bedrooms 
 Side by side washers & dryers 
 All Energy Star appliances 
 Modern Kitchen design 
 Wifi enabled 
 Spacious layout 
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 Large vanities  
 Walk-in closets 
 9 ft ceilings  
 Ceiling fans 
 Modern fixtures 
 Balconies 
 Bed/bath parity - ideal for roommates 

 

Small 1 Bedroom  Large 1 Bedroom 2 Bedroom 

Link Apartments offers efficiently designed units that feel bright and luxurious 



LINK APARTMENTS 
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Superior amenity program 

 State of the art Fitness Center with Yoga Room;  

 Cycle Center 

 Club room 

 Solar heated saltwater pool 

 Pool deck with outdoor kitchen 

 Rooftop porch 

 Dog park and pet wash station 

 Green building certified 

Link Apartments Brookstown  
One Bedroom Unit 

Link Apartments Glenwood South  
Club Room 

Link Apartments Glenwood South  
Cycle Center 



SITE DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITY 



COMMUNITY GREEN SPACE 



PEDESTRIAN CONNECTIVITY 



VEHICULAR CONNECTIVITY 



TRAFFIC MITIGATION 

We plan to contribute toward offsite 
transportation improvements at the following 
locations: 
 

 Park Rd. at Montford Dr. & Mockingbird Ln. 

 Park Rd and E. Woodlawn Rd 

 E Woodlawn Rd and Montford Dr. 

 Mockingbird Ln. and Park Rd. 

 



TREES 

Hedgemore Drive 

Abbey Place 



TREES 

Existing Site with Sidewalk 



TREES 

Proposed New Trees 



TREES 



PEDESTRIAN REALM 



QUESTIONS? IDEAS? THOUGHTS? 


